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Civilizations around the world have been celebrating the start of each 
new year for at least four millennia. 
Today, most New Year’s festivities begin on December 31 (New Year’s 
Eve), the last day of the Gregorian calendar, and continue into the early 
hours of January 1 (New Year’s Day). 
Common traditions include attending parties, eating special New Year’s 

foods, making resolutions for the new year and watching fireworks displays.
Early New Year’s Celebrations 
The earliest recorded festivities in honor of a new year’s arrival date back some 4,000 years to ancient 
Babylon. For the Babylonians, the first new moon following the vernal equinox—the day in late March 
with an equal amount of sunlight and darkness—heralded the start of a new year. They marked the 
occasion with a massive religious festival called Akitu. It was also during this time that a new king was 
crowned or that the current ruler’s divine mandate was symbolically renewed. Throughout antiquity, 
civilizations around the world developed increasingly sophisticated calendars, typically pinning the first 
day of the year to an agricultural or astronomical event. In Egypt, for instance, the year began with the 
annual flooding of the Nile, which coincided with the rising of the star Sirius. The first day of the 
Chinese new year, meanwhile, occurred with the second new moon after the winter solstice.
January 1 Becomes New Year’s Day 
The early Roman calendar consisted of 10 months and 304 days, with each new year beginning at the 
vernal equinox; according to tradition, it was created by Romulus, the founder of Rome, in the eighth 
century B.C. A later king, Numa Pompilius, is credited with adding the months of Januarius and 
Februarius. Over the centuries, the calendar fell out of sync with the sun, and in 46 B.C. the emperor 
Julius Caesar decided to solve the problem by consulting with the most prominent astronomers and 
mathematicians of his time. He introduced the Julian calendar, which closely resembles the more 
modern Gregorian calendar that most countries around the world use today. As part of his reform, 
Caesar instituted January 1 as the first day of the year, partly to honor the month’s namesake: Janus, 
the Roman god of beginnings, whose two faces allowed him to look back into the past and forward into 
the future. Romans celebrated by offering sacrifices to Janus, exchanging gifts with one another, 
decorating their homes with laurel branches and attending raucous parties. In medieval Europe, 
Christian leaders temporarily replaced January 1 as the first of the year with days carrying more 
religious significance, such as December 25 (the anniversary of Jesus’ birth) and March 25 (the Feast 
of the Annunciation); Pope Gregory XIII reestablished January 1 as New Year’s Day in 1582.
 New Year’s Traditions 
In many countries, New Year’s celebrations begin on the evening of December 31—New Year’s Eve—
and continue into the early hours of January 1. Revelers often enjoy meals and snacks thought to 
bestow good luck for the coming year. In many parts of the world, traditional New Year’s dishes feature 
legumes, which are thought to resemble coins and herald future financial success; examples include 
lentils in Italy and black-eyed peas in the southern United States. Because pigs represent progress 
and prosperity in some cultures, pork appears on the New Year’s Eve table in Cuba, Austria, Hungary, 
Portugal and other countries. Ring-shaped cakes and pastries, a sign that the year has come full 
circle, round out the feast in the Netherlands, Mexico, Greece and elsewhere.
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In the United States, the most iconic New Year’s tradition is the dropping of a giant ball in New York 
City’s Times Square at the stroke of midnight. Millions of people around the world watch the event, 
which has taken place almost every year since 1907. Various towns and cities across America have 
developed their own versions of the Times Square ritual, organizing public drops of items ranging from 
pickles (Dillsburg, Pennsylvania) to possums (Tallapoosa, Georgia) at midnight on New Year’s Eve.

How the Census Changed America 
In April, the Supreme Court began to hear arguments about one of the central requirements of the Constitution. 
It’s right there, in Article I, Section 2, clause 3: For a government of the people to function, the people must be 
counted. The Founders wanted an “enumeration” to occur within three years of the first meeting of Congress, and 
then “within every subsequent Term of ten Years, in such Manner as they shall by Law direct.” A census, in other 
words. 
That sounds straightforward, but, in 2018, the Trump Administration proposed adding a new question to the 2020 
census. It’s a simple query, nine words long: “Is this person a citizen of the United States?” The Secretary of 
Commerce, Wilbur Ross, first suggested the change, at the urging of Steve Bannon, the former White House 
chief strategist, and it has since been met with widespread criticism. Six former directors of the Census Bureau, 
from both Republican and Democratic Administrations, have come out against the question. A federal judge in 
California deemed it unconstitutional; another, in New York, found that Ross’s proposal broke a “smorgasbord” 
of rules. Now the Supreme Court will weigh in. 
The census has not contained a question about citizenship for seventy years. As the Constitution states, the 
census is supposed to enumerate all people in the United States, not just all citizens. Only seven per cent of the 
people living in the U.S. are non-citizens, but the number of people living in households with a non-citizen is 
higher—fourteen per cent. (Among Asian-Americans and Latin-Americans, that figure rises to forty-five and 
forty-six per cent, respectively.) The Census Bureau’s chief scientist, John Abowd, said that adding a citizenship 
question would deter at least six hundred and thirty thousand households from completing the form, and a 
government estimate predicted that 6.5 million people might not be counted as a result. That sort of distortion 
would have enormous consequences. The census determines the distribution of seats in Congress and the 
Electoral College. It’s also used to apportion nearly a trillion dollars in federal spending, to fund schools, 
hospitals, and roads. If a segment of the population—whether an entire state or an ethnic community—is 
undercounted, its resources are diminished accordingly. 
The Supreme Court prides itself on being apolitical, but this case has already provoked deep partisan feelings. 
This is precisely because the census is, more than it might seem, a mirror of our politics. It has always reflected 
the promise and prejudices of our country, and its story drives to the heart of the Constitution—indeed, to its very 
first three words. Who are we, the people? 
That question was important to the Founders, who understood that a precise census was essential for any 
government of the people to work. Figuring out who lived here had not been not a priority before independence. 
During British rule, when a new king inherited the throne, the broad reaches of the realm were assessed crudely, 
and the population was determined through guesswork. In 1714, with the accession of King George I, His 
Majesty’s counters estimated 375,000 white and 58,000 black subjects in the American colonies. Native 
Americans were certainly present, but they were not considered subjects, and they went uncounted. 
During the American Revolution, the population shot up to about 2.75 million people, including half a million 
African-Americans. After independence, actuarial certainty remained elusive. It was not easy to track people who 
were perpetually moving west, away from the seat of government and the taxes they associated with it. Counting 
African-Americans was another challenge. In the earliest days of nationhood, under the Articles of 
Confederation, Southern states were delighted to count slave populations, because doing so would add to their 
electoral strength in Congress. But at other times they refused to count them—for example, when a federal tax 
was tied each state’s population. The compromise reached by the Constitution helped to preserve the Union, but 
at an egregious cost to democracy. African-Americans were to be counted as “three-fifths of all other persons,” 
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an arrangement that inflated Southern clout and made it impossible to check the spread of slavery until the Civil 
War. 
Still, the Constitution was a stronger document than the Articles of Confederation, partly because of the census it 
instituted. The act of counting rooted a rootless people. On the first Monday in August, 1790, U.S. marshals 
began to fan across the continent, enumerating everyone they could see. It was hard work. There were few rules, 
and some states needed extensions—especially those that had trouble accepting federal authority, such as Rhode 
Island and South Carolina. In the early days, the findings were not even published; they were simply posted, in 
each district, “at two of the most public places . . . to remain for the inspection of all concerned.” 
That first census was completed in eighteen months. Nearly four million people were counted, which raised the 
membership of the House of Representatives from sixty-five to a hundred and five. A French statistician was 
astonished. He declared that the United States was an unprecedented phenomenon, calling the new nation “a 
people who instituted the statistics of their country on the very day when they founded their government, and 
who regulated by the same instrument the census of inhabitants, their civil and political rights, and the destinies 
of the nation.” 
The very act of asking questions led to more questions, and the census grew fatter each decade. In 1849, the 
responsibility for the census was removed from its original home, the State Department, and sent into the 
Department of Interior, which, at the time, was home to such a grab-bag of programs that it was known as the 
Great Miscellany. The 1850 census was a particular triumph: for the first time, it spanned the continent and 
tracked the restless inhabitants of California, which had been recently acquired. It required more than three 
thousand employees to tabulate the results and transport them back to Washington. 
By 1850, the population of the U.S. had reached a staggering 23,191,876—considerably more than England’s 
population (fifteen million). Size mattered to Americans, who could not help seeing growth as a sign of divine 
favor. In the beleaguered early months of the Civil War, Lincoln took solace in predicting an eventual U.S. 
population of two hundred and fifty million. 
With the North’s victory, the three-fifths rule was finally eliminated, which, paradoxically, gave more power to 
the South, since it could now count the entirety of its population. The Fourteenth Amendment stated that the 
allocation of House seats was to rely on “the whole number of persons in each State”—a reading that has been 
supported by the Supreme Court ever since. The enumerators went out again in 1870 and 1880, but the task of 
processing census data was increasingly becoming a headache for civil servants. Sometimes it took almost a full 
decade to tabulate the results—at which point, of course, it was time for a new census to begin. The questions 
just kept flowing. Here is one example, from the 1880 form, which shows the census burrowing into the land 
itself: 

1. State; county; town. 
2. What proportion of the land devoted to grain-raising is  

Hilly? 
Rolling?  
Level, alluvial or bottom land? 

3. What is the prevailing kind of soil (as clay, loam, alluvial, black prairie, etc.)? 
4. What is the character of the subsoil? 

With the 1890 census looming, the Census Bureau was desperate for a faster way to count. In 1888, it held a 
contest: using samples of population statistics from St. Louis, it asked challengers to invent new ways of 
processing data. To general amazement, a twenty-eight-year-old former census employee named Herman 
Hollerith won easily, with an invention called the electric tabulating machine. One part of the contest asked the 
candidates to divide the data into categories. It took the second- and third-place competitors forty-four and a half 
hours and fifty-five and a half hours, respectively. Hollerith’s machine did the same task in five and a half hours. 
Hollerith, the son of a German immigrant, grew up in Buffalo, tinkering with machines. He especially liked 
trains—he had already pioneered an “electro air brake” for them—and it was this passion that led to his idea for 
tabulation. He knew, from his census work, that it took too long for an enumerator to write out answers by hand, 
and he had noticed how quickly train conductors could punch passenger tickets as they moved through a 
crowded car. He reasoned that a device could record the census in a similar way. 
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After trying a few different models, Hollerith settled upon a long card, approximately six and a half inches by 
three and a quarter inches, as the best vehicle for the vast amount of information he was processing. He started 
calling them “punch cards,” because his device tabulated data by punching holes through 
pre-printed symbols on the cards. These holes represented every point of information on 
the census: country of national origin, age, marital status, general health, languages 
spoken. Suddenly, the most exquisitely sensitive points of identity could be instantly noted 
and calibrated. Race had not disappeared, of course; a world of meaning was spelled out in 
the upper-left section of the card, where a few fractions of an inch separated the symbols 
for white (“W”), black (“B”), mulatto (“Mu”), quadroon (“Qd”), and octoroon (“Oc”) 
Americans. 
Hollerith’s tabulator was a triumph. The 1890 census was by far the largest yet designed; it asked more questions 
than ever before and deployed enough enumerators (46,804) to constitute a decent army. Those enumerators were 
supplied with twenty-five million population schedules, weighing more than three hundred tons. They sent back 
sixty-two million punch cards, all the same size and machine-readable. An experienced tabulation clerk could 
process eighty punch cards per minute. This new technology led to another huge census, the results of which 
added up to 21,410 pages. Thanks to Hollerith and his invention, it was the most detailed statistical portrait of the 
United States that had ever been created. 
But the 1890 Census did not stop there. It also introduced large-scale data processing to a world that was hungry 
for it. Following his triumph, Hollerith pursued other ventures, including a census of Russia (the czars had not 
condescended to count their people since 1851), and an immense data project for the New York Central Railroad. 
His energies were also drawn to the private sector, and Hollerith founded the Tabulating Machine Company, 
which merged with other manufacturing companies to form the Computing-Tabulating-Recording Company. In 
1924, it was renamed International Business Machines, or I.B.M. 
Hollerith had solved the processing problem, but he had not quite solved the issue of where to store all of the 
paper that was needed in the pre-digital era. The first ten censuses, from 1790 to 1880, had been bound into 
books, which cumulatively added up to 4,597 volumes. But the 1890 Census was simply too big to bind; it was 
five times larger than all the previous censuses combined. The population schedules alone would have added up 
to thirty thousand volumes. The chief clerk of the census predicted that it would require a seven-thousand-foot 
shelf to store them all. 
Finding more than a mile of empty shelf space was difficult, even in a city that was already known for its 
bureaucracy. So, the pile sat around, sparking no joy among the officials charged with its safekeeping. It 
sprawled across so many pages that copies could not be sent around the country, as earlier censuses had been. 
Only one copy existed, and it spilled over into different buildings—the Pension Bureau, the Patent Office, and a 
building called Marini’s Hall. In 1913, it was moved to a new Commerce Department building, where it was 
consigned to a basement storage area, adjacent to a boiler room. The papers were arranged on narrow pine 
shelves, in cardboard packages wrapped with twine. The shelves stood very close to each other, only twenty 
inches apart. The space was also very hot—more than ninety degrees when the boiler was running. 
On the afternoon of January 10, 1921, an employee noticed smoke coming through openings around the pipes 
that ran from the boiler room into the file room. The building was evacuated, and firemen were called. The next 
morning, investigators found charred records floating in ankle-deep water. They believed that the census might 
have spontaneously combusted. The census director estimated that twenty-five per cent of the records were gone; 
half of what remained was damaged. The greatest effort in history to tell a nation’s story had gone up in a puff of 
smoke. 
In the wake of the fire, the government began to reassess its responsibility to the past. In an op-ed, the 
Washington Post argued that new steps were needed to protect the Declaration of Independence and the 
Constitution, which were then kept in wooden cabinets at the old State Department. The idea of a National 
Archives also emerged in response to the disaster. The remains of the 1890 Census, meanwhile, were placed in 
an old brewery, where they lingered for another decade. Congress authorized their destruction on February 21, 
1933, the day after President Herbert Hoover laid the cornerstone for the Archives. 
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Time is now running short before the 2020 census, our twenty-fourth, will begin. It’s possible that it could be a 
unifying experience. More likely, it will be bitterly contested, like every other aspect of nationhood. It will also 
be the most digital census in U.S. history, conducted mostly online and facilitated by enumerators guided by 
apps. Herman Hollerith would have surely embraced the speed and accuracy that these technologies provide. But 
they also incite certain fears—that a foreign power might try to hack the result, or that the system will fail for its 
own reasons. In 2016, a high-tech census crashed in Australia. Thanks to chronic underfunding of the Census 
Bureau, the census’s new tools have not been rigorously tested. For the fiscal year 2019, the Administration 
asked Congress to provide four hundred million dollars less to the Bureau than it received in 2009. 
Still, we have no choice but to honor the precise instructions of the Founders. They knew that self-government 
begins with self-understanding. Accounting for every person in the nation was a matter of principle; no one 
would have blamed the Washington Administration if it had paused before the first count, in 1790, to deal with 
more pressing problems. But the nation went ahead with the enumeration, and a government of the people was 
established. For it to endure, we must once again ask who we are. 

Things You May Not Know About the U.S. Census 
1. The census is enshrined in the U.S. Constitution.  
The ancient Babylonians, Chinese, Egyptians and Romans all conducted censuses, as did William the Conqueror, who in 
1086 inscribed info about England’s landowners into the so-called Domesday Book. Censuses are even mentioned in the 
Bible. However, the United States was one of the first modern countries to count all of its citizens and not just, say, 
military-age males.  
2. Federal marshals used to carry it out.  
Though best known for witness protection and hunting fugitives, U.S. marshals were also required by an act of Congress to 
count the inhabitants in their respective districts. As result, they hired roughly 650 assistants for the first census in 1790 and 
sent them door-to-door, more often than not in extremely rural terrain. Assistant marshals continued in this role for nearly a 
century. But in 1879, concerns over the census’ inefficiencies at last prompted Congress to replace them with specially 
trained enumerators. Congress then further professionalized the count in 1902 by creating a permanent government agency, 
the U.S. Census Bureau. 
3. Some census results have gone up in smoke. 
Early census records from several states, including Delaware, Georgia, Kentucky, New Jersey, Tennessee and Virginia, have 
been lost to history. No one knows for sure what happened to them, but the prevailing theory holds that they were destroyed 
when British forces torched Washington, D.C., during the War of 1812.  
4. New York has always been the largest U.S. city.  
The 1790 census documented 33,131 people in the Big Apple, which put it just ahead of Philadelphia as the most populous 
U.S. city. It has retained the top spot in all 22 censuses since, growing from a population of about 60,000 in 1800 to 
515,000 in 1850 and then to 3.4 million in 1900 (two years after the five boroughs merged to form its present-day 
boundaries).  As of the last census in 2010, New York City had nearly 8.2 million people, more than Los Angeles, Chicago 
and Philadelphia (the second, third and fifth most populous cities) combined.  
5. The largest state, on the other hand, occasionally changes.  
Virginia started out as the most populous U.S. state—back when there were only 13 of them—with a 1790 population of 
around 700,000. New York then claimed the top spot in 1810 and remained there until being overtaken by California in 
1970. As of 2010, the Golden State had 37.3 million residents, more than the 21 least populous states combined.  
6. Only one state lost population during the last census period. 
From 2000 to 2010, Michigan’s population fell 0.6 percent, from 9,938,444 to 9,883,640, a decline that experts 
largely attributed to job losses in the auto industry. Every other state in the country grew that decade, led by Texas, 
which gained 4.3 million people, and California, which gained 3.4 million.  
7. The census is not cheap for taxpayers.  
Though the inaugural census cost just $44,000 to conduct, the price tag has since ballooned to an estimated $6.5 billion in 
2000 and $12.9 billion in 2010. Inflation and population growth aside, much of the expense comes courtesy of residents 
who don’t fill out their census questionnaires.  
“It costs us just 42 cents in a postage paid envelope when households mail back their … forms [and] about $25 per person if 
we have to go out and knock on the doors,” Robert M. Groves, the Census Bureau’s then-director, said in a 2010 statement. 
To help keep expenditures stable for the next census in 2020, the bureau may allow residents to respond via the Internet.  
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	During the American Revolution, the population shot up to about 2.75 million people, including half a million African-Americans. After independence, actuarial certainty remained elusive. It was not easy to track people who were perpetually moving west, away from the seat of government and the taxes they associated with it. Counting African-Americans was another challenge. In the earliest days of nationhood, under the Articles of Confederation, Southern states were delighted to count slave populations, because doing so would add to their electoral strength in Congress. But at other times they refused to count them—for example, when a federal tax was tied each state’s population. The compromise reached by the Constitution helped to preserve the Union, but at an egregious cost to democracy. African-Americans were to be counted as “three-fifths of all other persons,” an arrangement that inflated Southern clout and made it impossible to check the spread of slavery until the Civil War.
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	Still, the Constitution was a stronger document than the Articles of Confederation, partly because of the census it instituted. The act of counting rooted a rootless people. On the first Monday in August, 1790, U.S. marshals began to fan across the continent, enumerating everyone they could see. It was hard work. There were few rules, and some states needed extensions—especially those that had trouble accepting federal authority, such as Rhode Island and South Carolina. In the early days, the findings were not even published; they were simply posted, in each district, “at two of the most public places . . . to remain for the inspection of all concerned.”
	That first census was completed in eighteen months. Nearly four million people were counted, which raised the membership of the House of Representatives from sixty-five to a hundred and five. A French statistician was astonished. He declared that the United States was an unprecedented phenomenon, calling the new nation “a people who instituted the statistics of their country on the very day when they founded their government, and who regulated by the same instrument the census of inhabitants, their civil and political rights, and the destinies of the nation.”
	The very act of asking questions led to more questions, and the census grew fatter each decade. In 1849, the responsibility for the census was removed from its original home, the State Department, and sent into the Department of Interior, which, at the time, was home to such a grab-bag of programs that it was known as the Great Miscellany. The 1850 census was a particular triumph: for the first time, it spanned the continent and tracked the restless inhabitants of California, which had been recently acquired. It required more than three thousand employees to tabulate the results and transport them back to Washington.
	By 1850, the population of the U.S. had reached a staggering 23,191,876—considerably more than England’s population (fifteen million). Size mattered to Americans, who could not help seeing growth as a sign of divine favor. In the beleaguered early months of the Civil War, Lincoln took solace in predicting an eventual U.S. population of two hundred and fifty million.
	With the North’s victory, the three-fifths rule was finally eliminated, which, paradoxically, gave more power to the South, since it could now count the entirety of its population. The Fourteenth Amendment stated that the allocation of House seats was to rely on “the whole number of persons in each State”—a reading that has been supported by the Supreme Court ever since. The enumerators went out again in 1870 and 1880, but the task of processing census data was increasingly becoming a headache for civil servants. Sometimes it took almost a full decade to tabulate the results—at which point, of course, it was time for a new census to begin. The questions just kept flowing. Here is one example, from the 1880 form, which shows the census burrowing into the land itself:
	State; county; town.
	What proportion of the land devoted to grain-raising is Hilly? Rolling? Level, alluvial or bottom land?
	What is the prevailing kind of soil (as clay, loam, alluvial, black prairie, etc.)?
	What is the character of the subsoil?
	With the 1890 census looming, the Census Bureau was desperate for a faster way to count. In 1888, it held a contest: using samples of population statistics from St. Louis, it asked challengers to invent new ways of processing data. To general amazement, a twenty-eight-year-old former census employee named Herman Hollerith won easily, with an invention called the electric tabulating machine. One part of the contest asked the candidates to divide the data into categories. It took the second- and third-place competitors forty-four and a half hours and fifty-five and a half hours, respectively. Hollerith’s machine did the same task in five and a half hours.
	Hollerith, the son of a German immigrant, grew up in Buffalo, tinkering with machines. He especially liked trains—he had already pioneered an “electro air brake” for them—and it was this passion that led to his idea for tabulation. He knew, from his census work, that it took too long for an enumerator to write out answers by hand, and he had noticed how quickly train conductors could punch passenger tickets as they moved through a crowded car. He reasoned that a device could record the census in a similar way.
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	After trying a few different models, Hollerith settled upon a long card, approximately six and a half inches by three and a quarter inches, as the best vehicle for the vast amount of information he was processing. He started calling them “punch cards,” because his device tabulated data by punching holes through pre-printed symbols on the cards. These holes represented every point of information on the census: country of national origin, age, marital status, general health, languages spoken. Suddenly, the most exquisitely sensitive points of identity could be instantly noted and calibrated. Race had not disappeared, of course; a world of meaning was spelled out in the upper-left section of the card, where a few fractions of an inch separated the symbols for white (“W”), black (“B”), mulatto (“Mu”), quadroon (“Qd”), and octoroon (“Oc”) Americans.
	Hollerith’s tabulator was a triumph. The 1890 census was by far the largest yet designed; it asked more questions than ever before and deployed enough enumerators (46,804) to constitute a decent army. Those enumerators were supplied with twenty-five million population schedules, weighing more than three hundred tons. They sent back sixty-two million punch cards, all the same size and machine-readable. An experienced tabulation clerk could process eighty punch cards per minute. This new technology led to another huge census, the results of which added up to 21,410 pages. Thanks to Hollerith and his invention, it was the most detailed statistical portrait of the United States that had ever been created.
	But the 1890 Census did not stop there. It also introduced large-scale data processing to a world that was hungry for it. Following his triumph, Hollerith pursued other ventures, including a census of Russia (the czars had not condescended to count their people since 1851), and an immense data project for the New York Central Railroad. His energies were also drawn to the private sector, and Hollerith founded the Tabulating Machine Company, which merged with other manufacturing companies to form the Computing-Tabulating-Recording Company. In 1924, it was renamed International Business Machines, or I.B.M.
	Hollerith had solved the processing problem, but he had not quite solved the issue of where to store all of the paper that was needed in the pre-digital era. The first ten censuses, from 1790 to 1880, had been bound into books, which cumulatively added up to 4,597 volumes. But the 1890 Census was simply too big to bind; it was five times larger than all the previous censuses combined. The population schedules alone would have added up to thirty thousand volumes. The chief clerk of the census predicted that it would require a seven-thousand-foot shelf to store them all.
	Finding more than a mile of empty shelf space was difficult, even in a city that was already known for its bureaucracy. So, the pile sat around, sparking no joy among the officials charged with its safekeeping. It sprawled across so many pages that copies could not be sent around the country, as earlier censuses had been. Only one copy existed, and it spilled over into different buildings—the Pension Bureau, the Patent Office, and a building called Marini’s Hall. In 1913, it was moved to a new Commerce Department building, where it was consigned to a basement storage area, adjacent to a boiler room. The papers were arranged on narrow pine shelves, in cardboard packages wrapped with twine. The shelves stood very close to each other, only twenty inches apart. The space was also very hot—more than ninety degrees when the boiler was running.
	On the afternoon of January 10, 1921, an employee noticed smoke coming through openings around the pipes that ran from the boiler room into the file room. The building was evacuated, and firemen were called. The next morning, investigators found charred records floating in ankle-deep water. They believed that the census might have spontaneously combusted. The census director estimated that twenty-five per cent of the records were gone; half of what remained was damaged. The greatest effort in history to tell a nation’s story had gone up in a puff of smoke.
	In the wake of the fire, the government began to reassess its responsibility to the past. In an op-ed, the Washington Post argued that new steps were needed to protect the Declaration of Independence and the Constitution, which were then kept in wooden cabinets at the old State Department. The idea of a National Archives also emerged in response to the disaster. The remains of the 1890 Census, meanwhile, were placed in an old brewery, where they lingered for another decade. Congress authorized their destruction on February 21, 1933, the day after President Herbert Hoover laid the cornerstone for the Archives.
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	Time is now running short before the 2020 census, our twenty-fourth, will begin. It’s possible that it could be a unifying experience. More likely, it will be bitterly contested, like every other aspect of nationhood. It will also be the most digital census in U.S. history, conducted mostly online and facilitated by enumerators guided by apps. Herman Hollerith would have surely embraced the speed and accuracy that these technologies provide. But they also incite certain fears—that a foreign power might try to hack the result, or that the system will fail for its own reasons. In 2016, a high-tech census crashed in Australia. Thanks to chronic underfunding of the Census Bureau, the census’s new tools have not been rigorously tested. For the fiscal year 2019, the Administration asked Congress to provide four hundred million dollars less to the Bureau than it received in 2009.
	Still, we have no choice but to honor the precise instructions of the Founders. They knew that self-government begins with self-understanding. Accounting for every person in the nation was a matter of principle; no one would have blamed the Washington Administration if it had paused before the first count, in 1790, to deal with more pressing problems. But the nation went ahead with the enumeration, and a government of the people was established. For it to endure, we must once again ask who we are.
	Things You May Not Know About the U.S. Census
	1. The census is enshrined in the U.S. Constitution.  The ancient Babylonians, Chinese, Egyptians and Romans all conducted censuses, as did William the Conqueror, who in 1086 inscribed info about England’s landowners into the so-called Domesday Book. Censuses are even mentioned in the Bible. However, the United States was one of the first modern countries to count all of its citizens and not just, say, military-age males.
	2. Federal marshals used to carry it out.  Though best known for witness protection and hunting fugitives, U.S. marshals were also required by an act of Congress to count the inhabitants in their respective districts. As result, they hired roughly 650 assistants for the first census in 1790 and sent them door-to-door, more often than not in extremely rural terrain. Assistant marshals continued in this role for nearly a century. But in 1879, concerns over the census’ inefficiencies at last prompted Congress to replace them with specially trained enumerators. Congress then further professionalized the count in 1902 by creating a permanent government agency, the U.S. Census Bureau.
	3. Some census results have gone up in smoke. Early census records from several states, including Delaware, Georgia, Kentucky, New Jersey, Tennessee and Virginia, have been lost to history. No one knows for sure what happened to them, but the prevailing theory holds that they were destroyed when British forces torched Washington, D.C., during the War of 1812.
	4. New York has always been the largest U.S. city. The 1790 census documented 33,131 people in the Big Apple, which put it just ahead of Philadelphia as the most populous U.S. city. It has retained the top spot in all 22 censuses since, growing from a population of about 60,000 in 1800 to 515,000 in 1850 and then to 3.4 million in 1900 (two years after the five boroughs merged to form its present-day boundaries).  As of the last census in 2010, New York City had nearly 8.2 million people, more than Los Angeles, Chicago and Philadelphia (the second, third and fifth most populous cities) combined.
	5. The largest state, on the other hand, occasionally changes. Virginia started out as the most populous U.S. state—back when there were only 13 of them—with a 1790 population of around 700,000. New York then claimed the top spot in 1810 and remained there until being overtaken by California in 1970. As of 2010, the Golden State had 37.3 million residents, more than the 21 least populous states combined.
	6. Only one state lost population during the last census period. From 2000 to 2010, Michigan’s population fell 0.6 percent, from 9,938,444 to 9,883,640, a decline that experts largely attributed to job losses in the auto industry. Every other state in the country grew that decade, led by Texas, which gained 4.3 million people, and California, which gained 3.4 million.
	7. The census is not cheap for taxpayers.  Though the inaugural census cost just $44,000 to conduct, the price tag has since ballooned to an estimated $6.5 billion in 2000 and $12.9 billion in 2010. Inflation and population growth aside, much of the expense comes courtesy of residents who don’t fill out their census questionnaires.
	“It costs us just 42 cents in a postage paid envelope when households mail back their … forms [and] about $25 per person if we have to go out and knock on the doors,” Robert M. Groves, the Census Bureau’s then-director, said in a 2010 statement. To help keep expenditures stable for the next census in 2020, the bureau may allow residents to respond via the Internet.
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	The Pannebakker Family Association is an outgrowth
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